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AUGUST 2005

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Cara Amici:


“Living on earth is expensive, but it does include a free trip around the sun every year.”  I think that we have over extended our trip this year.  Summer is half over, and fall is coming soon so just try to stay cool.

The picnic on July 10 was a huge success, and a fun time was had by all.  Of course there was plenty of food, and some people enjoyed playing cards while others relaxed and conversed with old and new friends.  About 30 people entered the bocce tournament which saw a few wild games rolled.  The championship was between the teams of Jo Nunnenkamp and Chuck Nardiello and Dot Saia and Jacob Cunningham.  The experience of Jo and Chuck took the money and the trophy, but Jacob and I will be back next year.

A state appreciation award was given to Dave Strong for all his behind the scenes work which he has done for several years even before he became a member and recently for getting the web site up and running.  Two additional awards will be presented at a later date.

Special thanks go to John Asiello for all the work he did in organizing the picnic, doing the shopping, cooking and setting up.  Thanks go also to Herb Nunnenkamp for organizing the bocce tournament and setting up along with Joe Saia, Alex Cunningham, Frank Marcinkowski, Gene LaColla, John Dovel, Phil Traina, Augie Taormina, Fred Michaelangelo and anyone else I missed.  I don’t know what the lodge would do without you.

The following persons have been temporarily appointed to fill vacancies and will be up for election at the special election to be held at the Sept. 10 general membership meeting:

Trustee: Phil Traina; Master of Ceremonies: Laurence Socci; Arbitration Committee: Laura Asiello and Joe Saia; Treasurer: Herb Nunnenkamp.

The “second” gathering of the Lunch Bunch will be held August 12 at the Old Country Buffet at noon.  All are welcome to come and visit with your lodge brothers and sisters and enjoy a great meal.  Call Dot at 703 978 8499 or E-mail her at dmandjc@Netzero.Net for reservations.

The auction is coming in November so save your treasures. 

Enjoy the rest of the summer and we will see you in September.

Ciao,
Dot
ITALIAN FESTIVAL COMING IN SEPTEMBER

Mark your calendars for Sept. 24 – that’s the day we are co-sponsoring the annual Italian Festival in Old Town with the George Washington Lodge and the city of Alexandria.  We will be selling baked ziti, eggplant, hot dogs, cold drinks, cookies etc.  Volunteers will be needed to help set up, sell food and clean up afterwards.  Please call John Asiello at 703 321 7840 to let him know you will be helping out.  More details will be forthcoming in the September newsletter.
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GOLF REPORT

The heat index was over 100 degrees on July 18 at Oak Marr, but the fun index was even higher.  Those who chose to stay indoors that day missed such entertaining events as:

Paul Nunnenkamp’s pitching the ball into the hole from 30 yards away, then hitting his next shot from the tee that ended up 15 yards behind him!

The ever entertaining Gene (Sarazen) La Colla’s grumblings, e. g. “I woulda had a great shot, but the salt from perspiration blinded me as I swung.”

The nostalgia session at the 19th hole about growing up in New York.

The next lodge golf event will be inside the beltway at Jefferson District Golf Course just off Lee Highway on August 19 at 3:30PM.  If you would like to participate, please contact Joe LaMarca at 703 475 6962 or Joe at JLamarca@Erols.Com. 
LODGE SURVEY RESULTS ON PRIORITIES FOR CHARITABLE AND EDUCATIONAL DONATIONS


Paul Agosta, Jr., with assistance from Susan Agosta, surveyed lodge members to determine where they would prefer to see the lodge’s charitable contributions go.  Seventeen members responded to the survey, and their top six choices in order were Coolie’s Anemia, Alzheimers Assoc., Scholarships, Italian in Schools, Adopt-A-Family and Children’s Hospital.  Anyone interested in the methodology or details of the survey can contact Paul at 703 491 4796.

SMITHSONIAN RESIDENT ASSOCIATE ITALIAN COURSES

The Smithsonian Resident Associate Program runs many adult education courses and tours throughout the year.  In September and October, the Smithsonian, with NAIF and the History Channel, is sponsoring an “All Roads Lead To Rome Series”.  The programs and dates are as follows:

Title







      Date

Roman Genius: Foundations of Empire (With reception)

Friday Sept. 9

The Grandeur That Was – and Is – Rome (Dinner)


Monday Sept. 12

Mark Russell: A Funny Thing Happened (Satire)


Thursday Sept. 22

Hail Caesar!







Wednesday Oct. 5

Rulers Of Ancient Rome; Managing An Empire – Roman Style
Thursday Oct. 20

Ancient Rome: A Virtual Tour





Wednesday Oct. 19
Other Italian-Centric Courses:

Medieval Italy







Thursday Sept. 15

The Insider At The Opera





Saturday Sept. 15

The Golden Age Of Venice





Saturday Sept. 24

Behind The Scenes At The Vatican




Thursday Oct. 6

For more information on these and other Smithsonian Associate courses, call 202 357 3030 or visit on-line at www.residentassociates.org.

AUGUST WINE TASTING EVENT

Would you like to taste some wines?  Since there will  be  no regular lodge meeting on the second Saturday in August, a wine tasting outing is planned for Saturday, August 27.  Members will meet at 10:45 AM behind St. Leo’s Church in front of the K of C hall and drive in our own vehicles west out I-66 past Marshall to Markham to the Oasis Winery (specific directions will be provided).  The cost to participate in the wine tasting and tour is $5.00 per person.

After a light lunch which you should bring in a picnic basket, we will take in the countryside which is very reminiscent of Italy.  One could well imagine being anywhere in the central part of Italy overlooking the verdant low mountains forming the spine of the country.  We will then proceed back toward Mountain Winery and will be back home between 5:00 and 6:00.

Anyone interested in going or in need of transportation should contact either Frank Marcinkowski at 703 323 8447 or 703 304 6711 or Dot Saia at 703 978 8499.  Frank’s e-mail address is fmarcinkow@aol.com and Dot can be reached at dmandjc@netzero.net.

SUMMER READING

Read any good books lately with an Italian theme?  From a recommendation in the  Italian Tribune, Josephine Nunnenkamp suggests Adrianna Trigiani’s new hilarious novel,  Rococo.  It’s about Italian family traditions  and home decorating with love, great recipes and her personal feelings about the importance of family.  The perfect summer and anytime book.

Two books recommended by OSIA’s National Book Club are The Fig Cake by Ben Tusiani which tells the story of what it means to be an Italian American through the eyes of a five year old boy, and The Lion Of  St. Mark by Thomas Quinn which is the first in a series about two noblemen who are from warring families who join forces to save Venice as they struggle to put patriotism above revenge during Venice’s 15th century war against the Ottoman Turks.  Read and enjoy.
AUGUST BIRTHDAYS
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AUGUST ANNIVERSARIES

Frank and Dolores Marcinkowski celebrate 50 years

Carlo and Elizabeth Mignani celebrate 35 years.

FUTURE LODGE EVENTS

THERE WILL BE NO COUNCIL MEETING ON WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 17 AND NO REGULAR LODGE MEETING ON SATURDAY AUGUST 13.
Saturday Aug. 27
Wine tasting outing to the Oasis Winery

Saturday Sept. 10
Regular meeting at K of C; Oktoberfest; guest speaker.

Wednesday Sept. 21
Council meeting at Fairfax Library from 7:00 to 9:00

Saturday Sept. 24
Italian Festival in Old Town Alexandria.  Everyone’s help is needed.  Please plan to attend.

Saturday Oct. 8
Lodge meeting – Welcome Italiano Dinner

Saturday Nov. 12
Lodge meeting – White elephant sale and auction – wine and cheese

Saturday Dec. 10
Children’s Christmas party with Santa and La Befa
10 FORMER NAZIS CONVICTED OF TUSCAN MURDER
Ten former Nazi soldiers, now all in their 80s, were convicted of taking part in one of Italy’s worst wartime atrocities, the massacre of 560 men, women and children in a small village in Tuscany.

All ten received life sentences for the 1944 slaughter, but the punishment was largely symbolic.  The former SS men, who live in Germany and were tried in absentia, are too old to serve prison sentences in Italy and will not be extradited.

The guilty verdicts nonetheless provided a moment of release and closure for the survivors of the massacre and the children and grandchildren of those killed, who greeted the pronouncement with applause and tears in the military court in the town of  La Spezia.

Families of the victims said the trial itself served to acknowledge guilt for a wartime crime that had been ignored for decades.

Survivor Enio Mancini, who was six at the time, said “We had asked two things – justice, as far as it is still possible, but also truth.  The trial has helped us with that.”

The massacre in the village of Sant’ Anna di Stazzema was one of Italy’s worst atrocities of the Second World War.  Some 1,000 refugees who had sought shelter there as the Allies fought the retreating German forces had increased the population of around 400.

At dawn on August 12, 1944, four companies of the 16th SS Panzer Grenadier Division marched into the hamlet high in the Tuscan hills.  The 300-strong SS division had been ordered to carry out a scorched earth policy and root out partisans.  Instead, they shot hundreds of elderly men, women and children.

Scores of people were herded into stables or barns and machine gunned, according to survivors.

Eight pregnant women were among the dead.  Dozens of children were killed; the youngest was only 21 days old.  After the massacre, the Germans attempted to burn the bodies.

Evidence about the massacre remained buried for decades.  However, interest was revived ten years ago when prosecutors working on another war crimes case stumbled across yellowing witness statements on the Sant’ Anna tragedy.

During the trial, lead prosecutor Marco De Paolis argued that the ten, a lieutenant and nine enlisted men, chose to participate in the killings and were not just following orders.  The case, which began a year ago, has aroused strong emotions in Italy.  The public galleries have been packed with relatives of those who died and some of the survivors – who had hidden in the woods – gave evidence.

Gerhard Sommer, one of the defendants, acknowledged on German television in 2002 that he was an officer of the SS division but refused to discuss the massacre.

“I have an absolutely pure conscience.” He said. 

Submitted by Barbara Grimaldi-Mancini
